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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  March 2, 2021 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Four-Week Period Ending Friday, February 26, 2021  

Beginning with the week of March 22, I will be fully involved with preparing a proposed 
budget for the City Council. During this time, up until the proposed budget is ready for the 
Budget Committee, my time will be very limited for other non-budget issues. I will be 
working from home off and on during this time period. In addition, I will be off for a medical 
procedure on March 3 and 4, and I will be taking vacation time on March 5, 17, and 18, to 
catch up on a number of things at home prior to budget time.   
 
Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the following: 

• Derrick Tokos and I participated in a demonstration from Zencity. Zencity tracks 
social media issues relating to things occurring within the City. They monitor 
various sites and collect information on those issues. In addition, they can use 
social medial platforms for community surveys and other activity, as well. 
Conceptually, it seems to be a good idea. At this point, it is both Derrick’s and my 
opinion that we should hold off on proceeding with this program. In Oregon, 
Klamath Falls and Hermiston have initiated this service. We will see how they 
benefit from information that Zencity can collect for them for policy-making 
purposes.   

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Participated in a Council work session on the Parks and Recreation Department 
business plan RFP, street rehabilitation program, and EPS foam and plastic 
regulations.  

• Participated in the February 1 City Council meeting.  

• Executed the purchase of the property on 54th Street for the future water booster 
station.   

• Met with Jeremy Figoten of ICMA, along with the other two OCCMA Committee co-
chairs, for the Portland 2021 ICMA conference. ICMA will make a call in April as to 
whether the conference will proceed in person, or whether it will be a virtual 
conference. OCCMA has been planning to host this conference since 2012. We 
will be disappointed as a state association if the international meeting cannot be 
held in Portland in October of this year. ICMA has indicated that Portland would be 
in line for the 2028 conference, if an in-person conference cannot be held this year. 
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• Met with the Chamber of Commerce Executive Director, Judy Kuhl, regarding the 
Destination Newport Committee budget. I briefed Judy on the options that the 
Finance Work Group were considering regarding increasing the room tax and 
imposing a prepared food tax.   

• Held bi-monthly meeting with Derrick Tokos to discuss issues relating to the 
Community Development Department.  

• Met with Chris Janigo to discuss various issues with Public Works.  

• Chris Janigo, Mike Murzynsky, David Allen, and I met to discuss the coordination 
and implementation of WaterSmart with Invoice Cloud. We are working to make 
sure that the implementation of both of these programs are coordinated in a way 
that we will maximize the benefit both for Public Works and for Finance. This will 
bring the greatest benefit to the public, with the ability for customers to actively 
monitor water usage and pay online through an interface of the WaterSmart 
program.  

• Chris Janigo, David Carnevale and Justin Gleason from OCCA, and I met to 
discuss the funding for the PAC project. This was in preparation for authorizing the 
appropriation to move forward with architectural services for this project.  

• Had a conversation with Daniel Grout who has encouraged the City to consider 
privatizing Big Creek Dams. I have not had an opportunity to follow up with a couple 
of contacts that he suggested I speak with, but I will do so in the coming weeks.  

• Participated in a meeting of the Audit Committee. The big issue with the audit is 
due to the federal CARES Act. All of the communities that had significant funding 
from the CARES Act are delayed since the federal guidelines on using these funds 
were not available until the first of the year, or thereabouts. This has created a 
huge backlog with the auditors and for their clients. Unfortunately, for our Finance 
Department, it pushes the audit right into the budget process. Typically, there is a 
little more time between these two functions. This will likely create some 
complications as we work our way through the budget process during the next few 
weeks.  

• Prepared the final draft report and materials for the final meeting of the Finance 
Work. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Richard Dutton to discuss IT issues, and Mike 
Cavanaugh to discuss Parks and Recreation issues.  

• Met with David Allen, Peggy Hawker, and Lance Vanderbeck regarding 
outstanding taxes for one of our hangar lessors. The lease requires that the lessors 
remain current with property taxes. We are following up with the lessor of the 
hangar notifying them of their delinquency in property taxes.  

• Participated in a meeting with Chris Janigo, Steve Stewart, Verena Winters, 
Engineer for HDR, HDR’s dam engineer, and State Dam Engineer, Keith Mills. We 
discussed the schedule that Keith Mills has laid out for addressing the evaluation 
of the upper dam spillway for the leaks that are occurring in the spillway. The 
evaluation will determine what the extent of voids are around the pipe, and will 
identify means to address those issues. Keith Mills also indicated that during the 
wet months, the State may require that we lower the amount of water in the upper 
reservoir to reduce hydraulic pressure on the spillway. A discussion with Keith Mills 
was scheduled at the March 1 City Council work session.   

• Met with Barb James to discuss various HR issues. 

• Jason Malloy, Barb James, and I met regarding a possible retire/work program for 
PERS employees. We are going to try to finalize this issue in the coming weeks.  
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• Barb James, Rob Murphy, and I met with the city’s psychologist who is used to 
evaluate candidates for Police Officer positions. We are going to begin using this 
same service for Fire employees, as well. It has proven to be a beneficial process 
to identify issues that may impact someone’s work with the city, and it identifies the 
key issues to work with selected candidates to help ensure success on the job.   

• Held a meeting with Chris Janigo, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, and Linda 
Wertman regarding the review of capital projects for this coming year.  

• I issued a COVID-19 vaccine memo for all employees which was drafted by Rob 
Murphy, Barb James, and I. As a City, we are not requiring vaccinations, but we 
are encouraging employees to take advantage of vaccinations when they are 
offered and eligible to receive them.  

• Met with Mike Murzynsky and Chris Janigo to identify funding for the SW Harbor 
Drive storm water and sidewalk project. This was presented to the Council and 
authorized at the February 16 Council meeting.   

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy on Police issues, Rob Murphy on Fire 
matters, and Lance on Airport matters.  

• Met with Peggy Hawker, Jim Salisbury, Bab James, and Chris Janigo regarding 
the office area in Engineering. Concerns were expressed regarding adequate 
separation between employees working in this office area, and the use of the copy 
machine. We have contracted to have plexiglass installed to create better 
separation for folks in this space. We are also going to proceed with installation of 
plexiglass dividers in the City Manager’s Office, as well. This is another area in 
which we have folks working together with limited separation. This will help address 
any potential compliance issues with OSHA.  

• Mike Murzynsky, Linda Wertman, David Allen, and I met to review the draft 
purchasing policy that we are looking to implement before the end of this fiscal 
year. This is one of the Finance Work Group’s recommendations. This is 
something we have been working on for some time. It will be good to get this project 
completed and in place.  

• Lance Vanderbeck, Chris Janigo, Steve Stewart, David Allen, and I met regarding 
the USDA Wildlife Mitigation Program. In the past, this program was in place to 
meet requirements for the airport. In addition, the USDA program has provided 
services at the dams. We had questions on the bills that the City received for 
services. We are working with USDA to sort those issues out.  

• Along with members of the Council, Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, and I 
participated in the last meeting of the Finance Work Group. I believe this year the 
Finance Work Group played a significant role in identifying a financial plan to 
address the structural budget deficit that was occurring with the City, and identify 
funding resources to address unmet needs relating to facilities, parks, and other 
programs within the City. I appreciate the effort and time that they spent in 
evaluating the options that were presented to them to provide direction on a 
pathway to address these long-standing issues. I believe the plan recommended 
by the Finance Work Group is reasonable, and will create a sustainable financial 
situation for the City to address both operational issues, as well as to make 
meaningful investments in infrastructure supported by the General Fund.  

• Met with Barb James regarding the various retirements that are coming up in the 
City. Parks and Recreation will see a significant change with the retirements of 
Kathy Crews, Peggy O’Callaghan, and Jim Guenther in the next few weeks. In 
addition, we are in the process of doing initial screening for the Public Works 
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Director and City Engineer. Currently, Barb is working on 20 separate recruitments 
for positions in the City.  

• Participated in bi-monthly Emergency Coordination Center meetings that we have 
instituted since COVID-19 first had direct impact on the City.  

• Met with Shannon Monroe and Chris Janigo regarding refinement of a report to 
the DEQ regarding the Nye Beach lift station. 

• Prepared agenda items for the February 16 Council meeting.   

• Participated in a meeting to prepare for the conference call with Representative 
Reardon who co-chairs the Joint Committee on Ways and Means Subcommittee 
on Natural Resources.  

• Monday, February 15, City Hall was closed in observation of Presidents’ Day.  

• On Monday, February 15, Mayor Sawyer, Chris Janigo, Clare Paul, Jenny Dresler, 
Mike Faught, Fernando Gonzalez, and I participated in a conference call with 
Representative Reardon to talk about the Big Creek Dams. Representative 
Reardon was well-briefed on the Big Creek Dams before we even did our 
presentation. He seemed to fully comprehend the challenges that we needed to 
face, and he indicated his full support to reinstate the $4 million-dollar appropriation 
that was approved by the legislature during the last session. It was very 
encouraging to know that a state representative who is a member of the Joint 
Committee on Ways and Means was so well informed about the issues facing the 
City of Newport with the dams.  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Met with Councilors Parker and Jacobi, and Lance Vanderbeck to address Scotch 
Broom which proliferates at the airport. We did a walking tour to identify some key 
areas that could be initially tackled to help control this noxious weed. Since that 
time, Lance has initiated efforts to keep it under control at this location.  

• Participated in a City Council work session on the Library Strategic Plan, natural 
hazards mitigation, and interviews with Planning Commission members on 
February 16.  

• Participated in a regular City Council meeting on February 16. 

• Along with Peggy Hawker and Barb James, participated in an interview to replace 
Cheryl Atkinson for part-time services in the City Manager’s Office. This position 
aids Human Resources and is a backup for administrative support for the City 
Manager’s Office.  

• Rob Murphy, Barb James, and I met regarding a request from a fireman who is 
approaching retirement. In this particular case, the request was made for a buy out 
to expedite retirement for this individual. This is something that we normally do not 
consider doing.  

• Mike Murzynsky, David Allen, Clare Paul, and Chris Janigo, Dann Walker, and I 
met to review addressing the overbilling that was done by the City to Pacific 
Seafood for one of their warehouse facilities. This facility has several meters, 
including a compound meter. When the compound meter was replaced a number 
of years ago, the billing for the smaller meter of the compound meter was read with 
ten times the water usage. Over the years, this resulted in an overbilling of several 
hundred thousand dollars to Pacific Seafood. It is a bit of a mystery why Pacific 
Seafood did not identify this issue earlier. We are going back to reconstruct the 
water bills to determine the actual amount of the overbilling. Pacific Seafood has 
indicated that they are willing to work with the City on how this gets addressed. The 
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adjustment will have financial implications for the Water Fund once this adjustment 
is made.  

• Prepared materials and wrote reports for the annual goal setting session.  

• Worked on refinements on the Five-Year Financial Sustainability Plan for the 
General Fund, and those Funds Supported by the General Fund. 

• Participated with the Council in the annual goal setting session. I appreciate 
Council setting aside a good chunk of the day to work through this annual process. 
The goals help guide the budget process, and provide direction to the entire City 
administration on the priorities of Council for the coming year.  

• Met with Barb James and Clare Paul regarding concerns in the Public Works 
Department.  

• Met with David Allen, Peggy Hawker, Barb James, and Jim Salisbury regarding a 
quote for fire sprinkler system repairs, and preparing an RFP for a fire panel 
replacement.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy, and Lance Vanderbeck 
to discuss various departmental issues.  

• Derrick Tokos and I participated in a conference call with Kate Shoemaker with 
Bird Rides, Inc., who provides standup, electric scooter sharing systems within city 
locations. They are looking to place scooters on a rental basis at various locations 
in the community. Under their program, scooters are available within the city, in the 
furniture area of the sidewalk, so as to not block pedestrian walking. Users of the 
scooter book them through an app. The company would have a 24-hour 
multilingual website, call center, and/or a mobile customer interface. They would 
have a manager based in Newport to address operational issues. We are reviewing 
the information that was provided to us on this potential startup. I will keep you 
informed as to further developments with this proposal.  

• Met with commercial realtor Alan Wells regarding an agreement to market property 
for long-term lease. This property is located outside of the fence area at the airport. 
Mr. Wells has been recommended by the Airport Advisory Committee for this effort. 
He has done a significant amount of commercial real estate transactions in Lincoln 
County.  

• Met with Chris Janigo regarding a request for additional vehicle purchases in the 
current fiscal year which were unbudgeted. It is my inclination to hold off on this 
request until the next budget is approved. I will take a closer look at the immediate 
need to determine whether this can wait until the beginning of the fiscal year or not.  

• Had a couple of staff meetings to sort out the Pacific Seafood metering and billing 
issues to prepare a report to share with Pacific Seafood on this matter.  

• Along with Councilor Parker, participated in the Library Strategic Plan meeting with 
the Library Board overseeing this process. The Board prioritized the areas that this 
plan should emphasize in the future. Based on this meeting, a draft strategic plan 
will be developed for the Library.  

• Participated in a quarterly meeting with ODOT and City staff to discuss various 
issues of mutual concern. Issues included review of the increased accidents at 
Walmart since the blinking light has been put into place, and some thoughts of 
additional signage to address this spike in accidents; the status of the North Side 
Transportation Plan, including issues such as the crosswalk on US 20 and Eads; 
the Harney Street and US 20 intersection; the South Beach highway project; and 
other current events occurring in the city.  
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• Held a bi-monthly ECC meeting to discuss the impact of Lincoln County moving 
from high risk to low risk in the Governor’s COVID-19 criteria. We will be opening 
the Library for computer use, and other use, on a scheduled limited basis. We will 
be able to expand the number of people in the Recreation Center under these 
circumstances. We intend to continue with City Hall being open to the public 
Monday through Thursday 8 AM to 2 PM each day. This is good news on the 
business front which allows restaurants and other facilities to expand the number 
of people that can be served in their facilities. Hopefully, Lincoln County will remain 
in the low risk category for the foreseeable future.  

• Along with Councilor Goebel, participated in a YBEF meeting. The focus of this 
meeting was the Yaquina Bay Bridge and the Big Creek Dams. State 
Representative, David Gomberg, provided an overview on the State’s perspective 
on both of these projects. Representative Gomberg is working hard to secure the 
$4 million-dollars in funding previously granted for the Big Creek Dams project, as 
part of the legislature’s current biannual session. Representative Gomberg’s has 
had discussions with ODOT regarding the Yaquina Bay Bridge. Currently, ODOT 
has no specific plans regarding the future of the bridge beyond maintaining it 
through the next 20-year period. ODOT is looking at ways to fund the replacement 
of this, and other bridges that are aging, in the highway system. One of the options 
for financing these bridge replacements would be some sort of toll structure to 
cover the period of time when there would be bonded debt on the bridge. I indicated 
from a City standpoint that our primary concern for a project of this scale, is that 
planning needs to get underway based on the current anticipated lifespan of this 
structure. We will continue to press this issue with ODOT.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met to prepare a report to Council on the status of the electric 
vehicle charging station goals identified by the Council late last year.  

• Along with Councilor Goebel, participated in the Transportation System Plan 
Coordinating Committee meeting. This meeting reviewed the results of the 
outreach efforts that occurred this fall and winter. The process included 292 unique 
visitors to the online open house, a virtual workshop in November that 30 
participants attended, 36 email comments were received through the project 
website, and 306 written surveys were mailed back to the City on transportation 
needs. In addition, a Spanish-speaking event was held, with ten people 
participating in that event. The group reviewed the financial forecast for 
transportation, evaluated various potential solutions to deal with vehicular traffic, 
pedestrian traffic, and biking, throughout the various regions of the city.  
 
In addition, there was discussion on alternative north/south routes, including 
connection of Nye with Oceanview and the potential connection to Harney, creating 
an eastern-north/south route from US 20 to NE 36th Street and Highway 101. 
Handling traffic, bikes, and pedestrians on Oceanview was also a significant topic 
of conversation. The next stakeholders’ meeting will review street construction 
standards and other aspects of managing transportation within the City of Newport. 
Overall, good progress is being made on this effort.  

• Prepared the City Manager’s report, along with Finance preparing the agenda 
packet, for the premeeting of the Budget Committee.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Peggy. 
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• Derrick Tokos and I participated in a meeting with the consultants selected for the 
South Beach Urban Renewal Refinement Plan. This meeting was to lay out 
parameters for this upcoming planning process.  

• Barb James, David Allen, and I met to review the draft volunteer policy that Barb 
has developed. This has been reviewed by CIS. They have completed their review 
of the handbook and will need to meet one more time to review the actual policy. It 
will lay out a clean process for how we use the much-needed assistance from 
volunteers in the City of Newport. This will provide a higher level of protection to 
both the City and the volunteers participating in various city tasks.  
 

Upcoming Events:  
 

• I was not able to take a couple of the vacation days that I had planned to take 
earlier, so I have scheduled March 17 and 18 as vacation days to catch up on some 
projects at home.  

• The Preliminary Budget meeting is scheduled for March 2 at 6 PM. 

• The first Budget Committee meeting is April 27 at 5 PM. 

• The second Budget Committee meeting is set for May 18 at 5 PM. 

• The third Budget Committee meeting is May 25 at 6 PM.  

• July 6-9, I plan to attend the OCCMA Summer Conference in Bend (in -person or 
virtually) 

• October 3-6, I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Portland, OR. 

• October 21-23 is the 96th League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference in Bend. 
 

Attachments: 
 

➢ Attached is a fact sheet prepared by the Library on the number of services currently 
provided by the Library.  

➢ Attached is a report from our geotechnical engineer of record regarding the impact 

that the recent slide at Jump-off Joe’s has on the City’s Coast Street parking lot. 

The geological engineer is recommending that we do not attempt to flatten the 

slope where the slide has occurred since that could increase erosion through that 

area. They are recommending that the City put up a fence and signs near the edge 

of the parking lot to keep people away from this scarp. They are further 

recommending keeping the parking lot closed through the winter and spring, and 

periodically monitoring the condition of the head scarp. Site conditions may be re-

evaluated in the summer to determine the potential risk to the parking lot itself.   

➢ Attached is a copy of a resolution from Lincoln County School District indicating 

that they will be increasing the construction excise tax as of March 1 by increasing 

the tax ten cents per square foot for residential, and four cents per square foot for 

commercial construction.  

➢ Attached is letter from the Oregon Department of Aviation indicating that a CORE 

grant is being provided to help offset the local cost for Phase Two of the 

environmental assessment for the obstruction removal at the Newport Municipal 

Airport.  



 

8 

 

➢ Attached is a letter from the Newport Swim Team expressing appreciation for the 
City working with the swim team to keep the Aquatic Center open to allow for swim 
practice.  
 

I hope everyone has a great week.   

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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